NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

MAY 24, 2007
ALAMOGORDO, NM
I.
Call to Order, 1:00 p.m., Thursday, May 24, 2007
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 1:00 p.m., Thursday, May 24, 2007.  Board members present were: David Baland, Alicia McAninch, Christine Hall, and James Miyagishima.  Board member Caroline Benavidez was absent.  Staff members participating were: Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance; Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs; Carolyn Vick, Director of Student Services, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests.
IV. Announcements – Comments

Alicia McAninch stated that she had the pleasure of attending several events on campus since the last board meeting.  She attended the student’s fashion show organized by Wanda Raney.  It was wonderful to see all of the sewing projects that the students did.  Wanda Raney has been a teacher at NMSBVI for over 31 years, and she still has the dedication, excitement, and wittiness to put together a wonderful fashion show every year.  She stated that the fashion show was very well attended by staff, parents, and students.  She also attended the end of school year awards assembly.  She congratulated all of the students who received academic, athletic, independent living skills, and residential life awards.  She stated that she would like to sincerely thank the staff for their dedication to our students.  As each staff came up to present awards to their students you could see that the staff were very proud of the students and their accomplishments.  She stated that it meant a lot to her to be able to attend the awards assembly and watch our students receive recognition for their hard work.  She stated that the entire assembly took almost three hours, but it was great to see that the level of excitement exhibited by staff and students remained high throughout the program.  
David Baland thanked Alicia McAninch and James Miyagishima for representing the Board of Regents during the end of year festivities.  He stated that they had a very pleasant flight from Albuquerque, and is excited to be on the campus for this meeting.  He stated that he is looking forward to the commencement for the Class of 2007.
Christine Hall stated that she had the opportunity to attend the graduation celebration for the Early Childhood Program students.  She stated that she has wanted to attend for several years, and was finally able to make it, and enjoyed it tremendously.  She complimented the ECP staff for their hard work throughout the school year and for helping to make the graduation memorable and fun.  She stated that she is looking forward to having dinner with the Class of 2007, and the commencement on Friday.
James Miyagishima wished everyone a good afternoon and stated that he is happy to be back on campus for the meeting.  He stated that he is also looking forward to having dinner with the Class of 2007 and the commencement on Friday.
V. Input

A. Public Input.  

There was no public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no revisions or questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of April 12, 2007.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of April 12, 2007 as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Minutes, Special Meeting of May 17, 2007.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of May 17, 2007 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Linda Lyle stated that she would like to add that Retha Coburn and herself have been working hard to divide up responsibilities and to ensure that we have a good ending to the school year for both campus.  They are also working to ensure that we go into summer with the staff feeling confident that they will take care of things at NMSBVI.  President Baland asked if there were any questions regarding information contained in the Superintendent’s Report.  There were no questions.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Veronica Hernandez stated that she has nothing to add to the report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
B. Monthly Investment Report – March and April 2007.
Retha Coburn presented the Monthly Investment Reports for March and April 2007.  She stated that March and April 2007 were positive months for our quasi-endowment fund.  She stated that the April 2007 report may be a little misleading in that appears that we experienced a decrease in market value due to the difference in quasi-endowment ending balances between the March and April 2007 reports.  She stated that there is an ending balance difference because we withdrew $500,000.00 in April 2007.  She stated that we actually received a $354,591.00 increase between March and April 2007.  This increase helped to offset the with April 2007 withdrawal.  President Baland asked Retha Coburn to include a column in future reports that reflect year end value and how much was withdrawn from the quasi-endowment during the year.  Retha Coburn stated that she will include that information on future reports.  Retha Coburn stated that all allocations remain within their target ranges, however the fixed core bonds have increased the discrepancy between the target and its range.  It is presently at 32% with a target of 35%.  She stated that this is probably because of the $500,000.00 withdrawal in April 2007.  She stated that if it does not correct itself over a period of a few months we may want to look at rebalancing.  She stated that she anticipates that it will come back in line on its own. President Baland asked if there were any questions.  There were no questions.
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report –March and April 2007.
Retha Coburn reviewed the contents of the April 2007 Operating Budget/Expense Report as it is the most current.  She stated we are through 83% of the fiscal year and each department is well within their Board approved budget.   When the report is reviewed it reflects that some departments are currently over 83%, of their budget, but by the end of the fiscal year we expect that their budgets will balance with the approved budget.  This is especially true of departments who deal with education related expenditures as their expenditures will almost completely stop by the end of the school year, which is May 25, 2007.  The period between the end of school and the end of the fiscal year will result in their expenditures balancing with their approved budgets.  She commended the Instructional Lead Teachers for their planning and coordinating efforts as they relate to budget management and expenditures.  She stated that their efforts are resulting in wise management of funds.  They are looking ahead, at programs and what will be needed for the next school year.  This advance planning is allowing them to make wise choices in their use of any remaining funds that may be available.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the March or April 2007 Operating Budget/Expense Reports.  There were no questions or concerns.
D. Balance Sheet –March and April 2007.

Retha Coburn presented the balance sheet for March and April 2007. She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or concerns.
E.
Disposition of Fixed Assets.



Retha Coburn presented a request to remove 112 pages of items, listed under separate 


cover, from the Inventory of Fixed Assets.  She stated that a recent state statute change to the 

capitalization threshold from $1,000.00 to $5,000.00 allows us to remove a large number of 

items from the Inventory of Fixed Assets because their value is below the $5,000.00 threshold.  

She stated that every item listed in the 112 page report will still remain within our system, but 

will not be listed as a fixed asset.  President Baland asked why items with a value less than 

$5,000.00 need to be removed from the Inventory of Fixed Assets.  Retha Coburn stated that 

the auditor has to remove items with a value less than $5,000.00 from their report at the end 

of the year, due to state finance requirements.  Removing these items from our Inventory of 

Fixed Assets allows us to balance with the auditor’s report, and is standard accounting 


procedure.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns.  There were no 

questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.
1:27 p.m. to 3:10 p.m., May 24, 2007
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 1:27 p.m., Thursday, May 24, 2007, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Superintendent’s Evaluation.  Participating will be Regents Baland, Miyagishima, McAninch, and Hall, Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director, Retha Coburn and Linda Lyle Co-Acting Superintendents.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 3:10 p.m.,  Thursday, May 24, 2007 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to give co-acting Superintendents Linda Lyle and Retha Coburn a $1,000.00 per month increase in salary, effective May 17, 2007, until further notice.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to give Margie Macias a 10% salary increase to assume the responsibilities of Procurement Officer and Capital Projects Manager, effective May 17, 2007, until further notice.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to rescind the previously approved 9-month contract of SueAnn Smith.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the hire of Ed Hazlett, as Assistive Technology Instructor, at an annual salary of $35,056.48.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the hire of Earl O’Brien as Language Art Instructor, at an annual salary of $45,926.85, contingent upon reference check and approval.  Alicia McAninch – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the hire of Julie Maner as Development Specialist for the birth to 3 program, at an annual salary of $45,946.82.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the hire of Marjorie Rhodes as an Early Childhood Programs Instructor, at an annual salary of $52,283.92.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima the Board moved to approve the 2007-2008 12-month certified and non-certified staff contract non-renewals and renewals, consistent with the terms of their contracts as presented in Executive Session, with the staff listing attached to the approved minutes.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
IX. Major Focus – Meet the Graduates.

Carolyn Vick introduced the NMSBVI Class of 2007 to the Board of Regents.  Class of 2007 consisted of:  Danielle Baldwin, Ronald Felix, Alexandria Ortiz, Christopher Morris, Shawndal Johnson, and Karla Camunez.  The Board congratulated the graduates and wished them well in their futures.  
X. Policies & Procedures.


A.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 207, Summer Employment.
Veronica Hernandez presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 207.  The primary purpose of this revision is to adjust the pay rates to bring them more in line with our regular pay rates.  The pay rates that were in the policy dated back to 2005.  We also added an LPN and RN position to the policy with appropriate pay rates.  In addition the policy was revised to reflect the requirement that all summer employees clock in and out, versus keep time sheets, which was an old practice.  Veronica Hernandez requested that the new rates be effective May 24, 2007.  Veronica Hernandez stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 207 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items

A. Lobbyist Services Contract Renewal.


Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award a contract renewal for Lobbyist 
Consulting Services to Kupfer Consulting in the amount of $30,000.00, plus NM Gross 
Receipts Tax, for the contract period of July 1, 2007 through June 30, 2008,  President 

Baland asked if the new contract will be for $10,000.00 less than the original contract with 
Kupfer Consulting.  Retha Coburn stated that that is correct.  She stated that we anticipated a 
larger decrease in the contract price since we have accomplished obtaining funding for the 
ECP expansion.  However, after meeting with Mr. Kupfer we have decided to utilize his 
lobbying services in an effort to obtain funding for capital projects that are needed on the main 
campus.  Any additional lobbying services required outside of capital outlay funds for the main 
campus residential program will be an added cost as it is agreed upon by both parties. 
President Baland asked if this proposed contract is acceptable to Kupfer Consulting.  Retha 
Coburn stated that this contract is in-line with the proposal submitted by Mr. Kupfer.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the contract extension for Lobbyist Consulting Services with Kupfer Consulting for the period July 1, 2007 through June 30, 2008 in the amount of $30,000.00, plus NM Gross Receipts Tax, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. Security and Safety Services Contract Renewal.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to approve the Professional Services Contract for Security and Safety Services with the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety for the period July 1, 2007 through June 30, 2008, in the amount of $61,929.19.  Retha Coburn stated that the services of an active duty Department of Public Safety police officer, on campus, have proven to be very valuable in the areas of campus security and student education and support.  She stated that it is her hope that the Board approves this recommendation so that we may continue to provide the same high level of services that we have provided since originally entering into an agreement with the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety.  Retha Coburn stated that her recommendation contains a breakdown of the costs that constitute the total contract amount, which is 75% of the total costs for the Department of Public Safety officer, including his equipment, and maintenance of the same.  The other 25% is taken care of by the City of Alamogordo.  The total cost for the Security and Safety Services is $82,572.25.  Our portion is $61,929.19, which is 75% of the total cost.  Retha Coburn explained that due to the specialized nature of this contract it is considered a sole source procurement, which means that we are not required to go out for proposal or bid.  We have documented why we considered this to be a sole source service.  This documentation is included in the recommendation that is presented to the Board.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding this recommendation.  There were no questions or concerns.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the Professional Services Contract for Security and Safety Services, with the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety, for the period July 1, 2007 through June 30, 2008, in the amount of $61,929.19, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Air Transportation Contract Renewal.
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award the Air Transportation Contract Renewal to Gallup Flying Service in the amount of $72,992.50 for the 07-08 school year, and requested approval to proceed with NM Aviation Services Bureau, or explore other avenues of transportation, for the Farmington area students, with a recommendation to be presented to the Board at a special meeting to be held in June 2007.  She stated that if approved by the Board, the contract renewal with Gallup Flying Service will constitute the 4th year of professional services to the school.  The original contract, dated in 2004, contained a caveat that allowed an annual review and renegotiation of the cost schedule.  Gallup Flying Services has indicated that they wish to continue to provide service to NMSBVI, however, due to the increases in fuel costs he feels it is important to renegotiate the cost schedule.  He has indicated that his cost increase, due to fuel costs, will be over 7%.  Gallup Flying Service also includes a flight attendant, which is included in the cost schedule.  Retha Coburn stated that the New Mexico Aviation Services Bureau has not been able to provide a finalized rate as of this date.  We are therefore requesting the Board’s approval to allow us to bring a New Mexico Aviation Services Bureau recommendation to the Board during a June meeting, or at the latest in July.  If we need to utilize their services in the interim, we can do a one-time procurement outside of the contract.  President Baland asked if the New Mexico Aviation Services Bureau provided any explanation for the amount of possible increase in their service costs ($900.00 per flight hour vs. $621.00 per flight hour).  Retha Coburn stated that part of the reason is the increased fuel cost.  She stated that she believes that some inside negotiation also comes into play.  She stated that she feels that New Mexico Aviation Services Bureau is willing to provide services to NMSBVI, they just do not, at this time, know what their rates will be.  President Baland asked what impact this significant increase will have on the budget.  Retha Coburn stated that if we have to go with the $900.00 per flight hour rate, we can still maintain our budget.  We have already anticipated a sizeable increase and have factored it into our budget.  President Baland asked if the Regent travel is still a small percentage of the overall air transportation costs, or should we once again look at conducting a cost comparison to determine if it would be cheaper for the Regents to fly commercial.  John Williams stated that Regent air travel costs are a very small percentage of the overall air transportation costs.  The last cost comparison that was conducted revealed that the cost savings that we would experience, by having the Regents fly commercial, is very low, and that the inconsistency of available commercial flights would be a great concern.  With the distance involved, it was also not cost effective to have the Regents drive down for the meetings.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to award the contract extension to Gallup Flying Service in the amount of $72,992.50 for the 07-08 school year, and approved the request to proceed with NM Aviation Services Bureau, or explore other avenues of transportation for the Farmington area students, with a recommendation to be presented to the Board at a special meeting to be held in June 2007, or at the regular meeting scheduled for July 2007, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Pediatric Services Contract Renewal.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to renew the Pediatric Services contract to Alamogordo Pediatric Associates, PC for the contract period July 1, 2007 through June 30, 2008, for a total contract amount of $11,000.00.  President Baland asked if it is true that there are only two board certified pediatricians in Alamogordo.  Retha Coburn stated that there are not two providers, just two pediatricians that work at one business, which is Alamogordo Pediatric Associates, PC.  Alicia McAninch asked if Dr. Paul is a board certified pediatrician.  Retha Coburn stated that it is her understanding that Dr. Paul’s is not a board certified pediatrician, but is in family medical practice.  She stated that she knows that he sees children, but is not certain that he is a board certified pediatrician.  She stated that she will look into that question to ensure that she is accurate.  She stated that she feels that it is important, for the protection of the school, that we use the services of a board certified pediatrician for the care of our students.  

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the renewal of the Pediatric Services contract with Alamogordo Pediatric Associates, PC for the contract period of July 1, 2007 through June 30, 2008 for a total contract amount of $11,000.00.  (carried unanimously) 
E. EASi Contract Renewal.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award a contract extension for ECP Ancillary Services to Educational Assessment Systems Incorporated (EASi) for the period August 13, 2007 through May 16, 2008, for a total contract amount of $74,426.04.  Retha Coburn stated that EASi provides physical therapy and speech language therapy services to the students at the ECP.  She stated that if approved, this contract extension would be the 4th year of professional services.  This is the last year that we can extend this contract, which will require us to go out for proposal after this contract period expires.  She stated that EASi has included a 4.949% cost increase in this year’s contract.  She stated that EASi has stated that this increase is due to legislative increases in the public school funding formula.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the recommendation to award a contract extension for ECP Ancillary Services to Educational Assessment Services Incorporated (EASi) for the period August 13, 2007 through May 16, 2008, for a total contract amount of $74,426.04, as presented.   (carried unanimously)


F.
Yearbook Contract Renewal.



Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to approve a 4th year extension of the yearbook 

product contract with Josten’s for publication of the 2007 NMSBVI yearbook for a total contract 

amount of $13,377.00.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to award a 4th year extension of the yearbook product contract to Josten’s for publication of the 2007 NMSBVI yearbook, for a total contract amount of $13,377.00.  (carried unanimously)


G.
Environmental Services Contract Renewal.



Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to approve a contract renewal for environmental 

consulting services with Acme Environmental for the period July 1, 2007 through June 30, 

2008.  This recommendation does not contain a contract amount as that will be determined by 

services that may be needed during that period.  She stated that we have utilized the services 

of Acme Environmental and have been satisfied with the quality of the work.  She stated that 

she feels that it is important, given the age of our facilities, that we retain environmental 


consulting services.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve a contract renewal for environmental consulting services with Acme Environmental for the period July 1, 2007 through June 30, 2008.  (carried unanimously)

H. Dairy Products Bid Approval.


Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award the Dairy Products Bid for school year 
2007-2008 to Price’s Creameries of El Paso, Texas in the amount of $874.08 per month for a 
contract total of $10,488.96.  She explained that we did go out for solicitation for invitation to 
bid on the dairy products contract, as we do annually.  We mailed out to 8 prospective 
vendors, however, upon closing we only received 1 bid, and that was from Price’s Creameries 
of El Paso, Texas.  We have utilized this vendor in the past and have been very satisfied with 
the services that they provide and the quality of their products.  She stated that the new bid 
did reflect an 18.6085% increase over last year’s prices.  She stated that upon inquiry it was 
determined that this increase was necessary due to the increase in fuel costs.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the recommendation to award the Dairy Products Bid for school year 2007-2008 to Price’s Creameries of El Paso, Texas in the amount of $874.08 per month for a contract total of $10, 488.96.  (carried unanimously)
I. Capital Project Request for FY09


Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to approve the Capital Project Transmittal 
Summary Sheet for HVAC renovations of the Watkins Education Center, fire suppression and 
alarm system for the North Cottage, and Practical Arts Building ADA compliance issues, 
safety requirements and renovation to enhance the environment for the health and well-being 
of students and staff, for a total estimated cost of $1,585,440.00.  Retha Coburn stated that 
she is happy that she is not asking the Board to spend money, but rather presenting a request 
to seek funding for the projects outlined in this request.  She stated that if approved, this 
request will be sent to the NM Higher Education Department to request funding for the next 
phase of capital projects that are needed on the main campus.  President Baland asked if the 
funding for these projects would come from bond money.  Retha Coburn stated that funding 
for these projects would come from either bond or severance tax money.  

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for FY09, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

J. South Cottage ADA Renovation.


Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to approve a request to proceed with 
construction of the South Cottage Renovations at a total cost of $47,887.60 with contracted 
agreements for the project through Cooperative Educational Services on behalf of vendors 
National Construction Company, Incorporated and the Gordian Group.  Retha Coburn stated 
that FY04 general obligation (GO) bond money is available to fund this project.  She stated 
that we currently have $53,732.17 in FY04 GO bond money left.  She stated that if we do not 
utilize those funds we will lose them.  It makes sense that we use it for this ADA related 
project.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with construction of the South Cottage Renovations at a total cost of $47,887.60, with contracted agreements for the project through Cooperative Educational Services on behalf of vendors National Construction Company, Incorporated and the Gordian Group, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

K. Central Receiving Fire Sprinkler and Alarm System.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to approve the request to proceed with bid solicitation and installation of a Fire Suppression and Alarm System for the Central Receiving building at an estimated cost of $180,282.00, per the BR&R Supplemental.  Retha Coburn stated the fire marshal has had, on his priority list, a fire suppression system for our Central Receiving building.  This has been on his priority list for many years and needs to be addressed.  We had identified some asbestos issues that have been taken care of in the Central Receiving building.  This was taken care in preparation for the fire suppression system project.  As we have further developed the fire suppression system plan we have identified some other asbestos issues that need to be addressed.  She stated that it is important that we address these issues and resolve them so that we do not have to back track in the future to address them again.  She stated that we have $180,282.00, which was received from Building Renewal and Renovation (BR&R) funds, which is earmarked for this project.  She stated that these funds should have been spent by June 30, 2007.  However, at this point she does not feel that this project can be completed by that date.  We need to at least continue moving forward on this project now, and address all asbestos issues and the fire suppression system started, so that we can spend as much of the available BR&R funds as possible, before June 30, 2007.  We can carry the funds forward, however we want to reduce the amount that we have to carry on our books at the end of the fiscal year, so that it does not have a negative impact in the future when we are seeking additional funding from that state.  She stated that she would like the Board’s approval to move forward with the project, at the budgeted amount indicated.  If it appears that the total cost of this project will exceed the indicated amount, a supplemental request will be brought to the Board for approval.  President Baland asked if we have already installed a fire suppression system in the student dorms.  Retha Coburn stated that both student dorms have a fire suppression system, which was taken care of with the 2002 GO bond funds.  The superintendent’s residence, Watkins Education Center, and Jack Hall have had fire suppression systems installed.  

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with bid solicitation and installation of a Fire Suppression and Alarm System for the Central Receiving building at an estimated cost of $180,282.00, per the BR&R Supplemental, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

L. Institutional Five-Year Capital Plan.


Retha Coburn presented revisions to the Institutional Five-Year Capital Plan for the Board’s 
approval.  She stated that in 1999 or 2000 our contracted architect assisted the school in 
developing the Institutional Five-Year Capital Plan.  This plan has served us well and 
continues to be a “living document” and a valuable tool.  We continually review this plan and 
submit revisions to the Board as they are needed.  If approved by the Board, this revision to 
the Institutional Five-Year Capital Plan will be submitted to the NM Higher Education 
Department.  We have a submission deadline of June 24, 2007.  The plan outlines what we 
hope to accomplish with funding provided by the state, over the next five years.  This provides 
us with a guideline, and provides the state an idea of what they need to look at, in the area of 
capital funding, for our school over the next five years.  We will continue reviewing this 
document, and provide it for Board approval as revisions are needed.  President Baland 
asked if this is one of the tools that the contract lobbyist utilizes in his efforts to assist us in 
obtaining state funding.  Retha Coburn stated that he has used it, but she feels that the 
document needs further development so that it is a more comprehensive and useful tool.  This 
further development is ongoing.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revisions to the Facilities Master Plan for the NMSBVI, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

M. IDEA-B Grant Application.


Retha Coburn presented, for Board approval, the application for reauthorization of IDEA, Part 
B, for the 2007-2008 school year.  The Board’s approval will allow NMSBVI to apply for, and 
utilize IDEA-B grant funds.  She stated that IDEA-B funds are a great benefit to our campus.  
During the 2006-2007 school year we received a little over $80,000.00 in IDEA-B funding, 
which is federally funded, then passed through at the state level.  She stated that in managing 
the IDEA-B funds we work very closely with the NM Public Education Department.  They are 
instrumental in identifying areas where the IDEA-B funding would provide the most benefit.  
Retha Coburn reviewed the IDEA-B funds budget so that the Board has an idea of how the 
funds are utilized.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the application for reauthorization of IDEA, Part B, for the 2007-2008 school year, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

N. Student Braille Program.


Linda Lyle stated that she reviewed the progress of the Student Braille Program, and 
provided the Board with student reading rates, during Executive Session.  She stated that she 
has nothing else to add, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may 
have.   There were no questions or concerns.

O. ECP Expansion Update.


Linda Lyle provided a brief to the Board on the ECP expansion project, including the land 
acquisition and construction phases.  She stated that she has had extensive meetings with the 
State Land Office, our architect, and the developer.  She has also received a great deal of 
support from Margie Macias, NMSBVI Business & Finance Office in an effort to get this project 
back on track.  She stated that we have recently gotten a little sidelined, but we are coming 
back into focus.  She stated that construction documents for the project will be 100% complete 
on May 25, 2007, and will be delivered to both campus on May 29, 2007 for review.  She 
stated that the architect has delivered by their timeline.  By the architect’s timeline, the 
invitation to bid is scheduled to go out on June 8, 2007, with bids due back by July 6, 2007.  
She stated that GSL Properties has been slower in their progress with the subdivision planned 
in the same area.  She stated that they are approximately 6 months behind our ECP 
expansion project and that this has created a problem with obtaining the additional 0.5 acre of 
land from GSL Properties, needed by us to begin our construction phase.  She stated that she 
is working closely with the State Land Office and GSL Properties to find a solution to this 
problem so that we may begin construction at the end of our bid process.  Linda Lyle outlined 
the problem, delays, and possible solutions, including the possible lease of the 0.5 acres until 
the 0.5 acres comes available for purchase, if purchase is necessary.  She stated that she has 
also spoken with the architect about possibly pushing our timeline back, which would mean 
that the ECP would probably have to remain where it is for a longer period of time pending 
construction completion.  She stated that she is in the process of planning a meeting with the 
architects to review the construction documents.  The architect is planning to submit the 
documents to the state for review and permits at the same time that we will be reviewing them.  
All the architect is waiting for is a date when we want them to go out for bid.  They realize that 
everything is on hold until the 0.5 acre issue is resolved.  GSL Properties continues to promise 
NMSBVI that when they are the successful bidder on the land, they intend to make a gift to 
NMSBVI equal to the purchase price of the land.  President Baland asked if he understood 
correctly that we will not break ground on the project in August.  Linda Lyle and Retha 
Coburn stated that ground breaking will be delayed unless we can lease the 0.5 additional 
acre that is still needed.  Retha Coburn stated that in order to pursue the lease of the 0.5 acre 
she will need a motion from the Board of Regents.  She stated that the motion also needs to 
include approval to purchase the 0.5 acre when it comes open for bid.  President Baland 
asked who currently owns that land.  Linda Lyle stated that the land is currently owned by the 
State Land Office.  President Baland stated that we may have a problem if we lease the land, 
GSL Properties does not win the bid on the land, and we have started construction.  Linda 
Lyle stated that since the 0.5 acre is being separated from the subdivision plot, they will go 
before the City of Albuquerque as two different sales.  Linda Lyle stated that with the 
permission of the Board she can investigate the lease option more thoroughly to determine the 
timeline for a lease and cost of lease.  President Baland stated that he feels that it would be 
beneficial to speak with the State Land Office regarding the lease of the 0.5 acres needed by 
us to begin construction.  He also would like to know what will happen if we lease the land 
and GSL Properties is not successful in their bid for the property, or if GSL Properties 
rescinds their promise to gift the school, since it was a verbal promise and not in writing.  
President Baland asked if the entire construction project hinges on the 0.5 acre of land.  
Linda Lyle stated that at this point it does.  The 0.5 acre is needed for utilities and early dirt 
work, which is one of the first things that is done before construction on the facility begins.  
Ultimately the 0.5 acre will be parking spaces and part of the land that houses the portables.  
But it is needed at the very beginning of the construction phase.  Linda Lyle stated that they 
will continue exploring every possible option to keep this project moving forward.
P. Election of Board Officers.


After discussion, it was the opinion of the Board of Regents that the current officers remain in 
place until pending matters are resolved.  This opinion was supported by all members of the 
Board of Regents.  Election of Board Officers was tabled until the July 26, 2007 Regular 
Meeting of the Board of Regents.
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  

Retha Coburn stated that our next Regular Meeting is not until July 26, 2007.  However, we 
need to have a special meeting in June 2007 in order to get approval on some documents that 
are required by the State of New Mexico before the middle of June 2007.  After discussion the 
Board agreed that a special meeting be schedule for Monday, June 11, 2007 at 6:00 p.m. via 
conference call.  President Baland stated that the Regular Meeting scheduled for July 26, 
2007 may be a problem for him due to other matters on his schedule.  The Board agreed to 
explore an alternative date for the July 2007 meeting and communicate the alternate date to 
all parties when identified.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.
C.
Quarterly Reports.


There were no questions or comments.

D.
Vehicle Mileage Report.


There were no questions or comments.

E.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions or comments.


General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 4:10 p.m., Thursday, May 24, 2007
(Approved 7/20/07)



(Approved 7/20/07)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

David G. Baland,  President


Alicia McAninch, Secretary
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